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Special CIP Committee Meeting Minutes
March 11, 2015
1:15 p.m.

Location:  Lynwood Roberts Room, 1st floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street, Suite 425

In attendance:  Council Members Lori Boyer (Chair), Bill Gulliford, John Crescimbeni, Matt Schellenberg (arr. 1:33)
Excused: Council Member Greg Anderson
Also: Phillip Peterson, Trista Straits, Kyle Billy – Council Auditor’s Office; Juliette Williams – Legislative Services Division; Peggy Sidman – Office of General Counsel; Jeff Clements – Council Research Division;  Ronnie Belton, Angela Moyer,  Judy Garrard, Patti Coleman, Janice Billy – Finance Department; Nicole Spradley – ECA
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.

Meeting Convened: 1:20 p.m.
Council Member Boyer convened the meeting and the attendees introduced themselves for the record.  Ms. Boyer noted that the following ordinances have been drafted to implement the work of the Special Committee:
2015-113 (closing out completed Better Jacksonville Plan projects) was passed by City Council last night

2015-193 (appropriating $18 million in BJP budgetary authority to a special council reserve account) was introduced in City Council last night.
2015-194 (closing out completed City Council district bond fund projects and returning $257,717 in remaining cash and/or budgetary authority to the account of origin) was introduced in City Council last night.
2015-195 (closing out completed City Council district bond fund projects with no residual funding or authorization) was introduced in City Council last night.
Two bills regarding stormwater projects will be filed next week; Ms. Boyer will meet with the Office of General Counsel and Public Works Department after today’s meeting to finalize the documents. The BJP/JTA bill is also in development. Ms. Boyer will send contact the Council President regarding possible additional committee assignments in addition to the Finance and TEU committees (RCDPHS? Rules to deal with Code waivers?).
BJP/JTA bill
The Finance Department has recommended that the budgetary authority for the road projects being transferred to the JTA for completion with gas tax proceeds be retained by the City in a reserve account for potential reallocation. Angela Moyer requested that the contingency fund be specifically named to reflect the source of the funds. Ms. Boyer asked the Finance Department representatives to meet among themselves and determine an appropriate contingency fund designation.
Stormwater 3 – BMAP issue
Ms. Boyer said that the bill is being held pending a decision by Council on the water quality credits purchase ordinance currently pending. 

Stormwater 4
Public Works Department Operations Director John Pappas distributed documents proposing the transfer of $1.5 million from the Drainage System Rehab account to 4 drainage capital projects and 1 legal settlement associated with a project on Sunbeam Road. These 4 projects are the top priorities from a list of 86 total projects dealing with building and road flooding and infrastructure maintenance and repairs. 
Motion: accept the Public Works Department’s proposed allocation of DSR funding to the 4 drainage projects and the legal settlement – approved 4-0.
Council District bond funds with remaining balances
Teresa Eichner of the Mayor’s Office discussed her progress in meeting with district council members regarding the completion status of projects in their districts. She has met with 13 of the 14 district council members and has divided the project lists into 3 categories – projects completed and ready for closure; projects still underway; and projects still needing some further research to determine their status. Ms. Boyer suggested that the first closure bill include all of the completed projects with no remaining balances and the projects with remaining balances that would be returned to the account of origin; a separate conversation can be had later and another bill filed on projects with remaining balances that the council members want to transfer to another project use. Ms. Boyer requested the Finance Department to go over all of the project list exhibits to all the bills currently in preparation to ensure that all projects are listed only once and that all prior actions have been incorporated without duplication. Ms. Moyer cautioned that more research needs to be done on the account of origin of some of the project funding to ensure that remaining funds can be properly allocated.
Subfund cleanups
Ms. Boyer met earlier this week with Patty Coleman and Janice Billy of the Finance Department about Subfund 331 and will be ready to discuss that subfund next week. 
Subfund 321 (River City Renaissance pay-as-you-go): in 2003 the City transferred $1,948,654 to the JEA without legislation and without budgetary authority. Research is ongoing to determine how this transaction occurred and how the funding was intended to be used by JEA. The Finance Department has identified fund balances and interest earnings sufficient to cover all but $482,355 of the deficit in the subfund, the remainder of which needs a funding source to address. No action will be taken on this deficit until the results of the research is known and a determination can be made as to whether the JEA owes the money back to the City.
Subfund 322 (General Capital Projects): Somewhere between 1996 and 1999 a posting was made for $6.9 million of revenue authorization to this subfund but the cash was never transferred to match the authorization during a change-over between financial systems. Ms. Boyer wants to know where the $6.9 million in cash actually went or, if there was no cash to match the authorization, than how did the books balance and why did the discrepancy not show up in the annual audits? There is another instance of an appropriation of $25 million in an all-years fund for which the corresponding revenue stream did not materialize. Various available funds have been allocated over the years to fill the non-cash revenue shortfall. A decision needs to be made on how to characterize the $4.9 million loan from the self-insurance fund to the former Adam’s Mark Hotel project. Additional research also needs to be done on a project that included the purchase of preservation land from Norfolk Southern Railroad and the harvesting and sale of timber to help pay for the purchase of the property. 
Subfund 44F

Funding was originally appropriated to the subfund without a corresponding project; Ms. Moyer’s proposed adjustment will allocate the funding to the Brown’s dump site cleanup project rather than to a Council contingency account. Work is on-going at the dump site and Public Works will be asked about how much work remains to be done and whether any funds need to be moved to specific line items.
BJP legal research
Peggy Sidman asked the committee for clarification of its question about the BJP funding. One question involves whether the Council can reduce the scope of the BJP project list to reflect the fact that revenues have been insufficient to complete all of the projects as originally planned. Another question is whether the original BJP language identified specific projects to be constructed with borrowed funds versus specific projects to be constructed with pay-as-you-go funds. Council Member Gulliford asked if future BJP revenues could be used to reimburse the City for its non-BJP cash infusions to supplement BJP revenue shortfalls.
Miscellaneous
Ms. Boyer reported that Paige Johnston of the General Counsel’s Office is drafting legislation dealing with the City’s sidewalk fund created in the Land Development Procedures Manual. Developers may avoid the requirement to install sidewalks at the time of new development by paying into the sidewalk fund, which was intended to be used for sidewalk construction in other areas. In actuality the funds are used for sidewalk repairs, not new construction, and if unused at the end of the fiscal year the remainder is swept into the General Fund balance and used to balance the budget. The legislation would require that deposits into the sidewalk fund must be used for sidewalk construction.
Ms. Boyer also explained that concurrency reservation certificate revenues (paid to retain the rights to future roadway and utility capacity for development purposes) are not deposited into fair share or concurrency management accounts – they are deposited into a general operational fund. She has requested that legislation be drafted to ensure that concurrency reservation revenues are deposited into the concurrency accounts.
Next meeting
The committee will meet again next Wednesday at 1:15 p.m. 
Meeting Adjourned: 2:50 p.m.

Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research Division

   3.11.15   Posted 5:30 p.m.
Tapes:
    Special CIP Committee – LSD


    3.11.15
Materials:  Special CIP Committee handouts
    3.11.15
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